[image: image2.emf]

[image: image3.jpg]NON PROFIT ORG.
U S POSTAGE
PAID
Chapel Hill, NC
Permit No. 380





Volume 9 No. 4 

                          Fall 2005
 Action Alert

Proposed Legislation Would Eliminate Medicaid Funding for Case Management and Rehabilitation

By Lisa Hamill

 Congress is working on a massive budget measure that includes a requirement to limit future Medicaid spending by $10 billion over the next five years. 

Among the proposals under consideration is a significant restriction on the ability of state Medicaid programs to support intensive case management for children and adults with severe mental illness.  In recent years, many states have begun using available options under Medicaid (targeted case management and rehabilitation) to finance intensive case management as part of assertive community treatment (ACT) programs.

The Senate Finance Committee and the House Energy & Commerce Committee will consider a proposal initiated by the Bush Administration, which would modify the definitions of both targeted case management and rehabilitation to exclude ACT programs that are run by public mental health agencies and CMHCs. Despite the fact that a Medicaid Reform Commission has rejected this proposal, it is still expected to receive serious consideration in Congress.

The National Alliance on Mental Illness (NAMI) and The National Council for Community Behavioral Healthcare need your help.  Let your congresspersons know that cutting rehabilitation and case management services would have a devastating effect on developmental disability and mental health programs in North Carolina and across our nation. Pass on this action alert to anyone willing to fax and/or call and/or email. (Letters are less effective due to security related delays.) 

Action needed: Contact congressional offices by phone, fax and/or email. Urge your Representative and Senators to: 

1) Preserve funding for mental health services  and oppose efforts to restrict access to medications to treat mental illness through prior authorization, step therapy and mandatory therapeutic substitution requirements implemented as part of state supplemental rebate programs,

2) Oppose elimination of Medicaid funding for case management and rehabilitation services, oppose restrictions to the definition of rehabilitation and case management services recommended by the Bush Administration, and oppose increases in co-payments for non-preferred prescription drugs covered under Medicaid, and 

3) Ask them where they stand on this issue.
NC 4th District Rep. David Price: http://www.house.gov/formprice/email.htm
Phone: 202-225-1784, Fax: 202-225-2014

NC Sen. Elizabeth Dole: http://dole.senate.gov/index.cfm?FuseAction=ContactInformation.ContactForm.

Phone: 202-224-6342, Fax: 202-224-1100
NC Sen. Richard Burr: http://burr.senate.gov/index.cfm?FuseAction=Contact.Home  (202) 224-3154, Fax: (202) 228-2981
· A model letter to fax and/or email to your members of Congress is available at: www.nccbh.org/POLICY/ModelletterRehabTCMcuts.doc
· To use your zip code to obtain contact information for your Representative and Senators go to:www.vote-smart.org
· Additional info available at: http://www.nccbh.org/POLICY/alert-EliminatesMedicaidCaseManagement.htm
Lisa Hamill chairs the NAMI Orange Advocacy committee. She can be reached at lisahamill@earthlink.net

Reflections

                     By Raymond and Cheryle Atwater
A

s we reflect on our involvement with NAMI Orange for the past three years, and especially the events of the last year, our memories, as memories always are- are “bitter-sweet”. 

The bitter is more aptly described as sadness, grief, profound loss with the death of our beloved son Drew in July of this year. Actually, we lost him twice.  We lost the son we thought, hoped and dreamed we would have when schizoaffective disorder robbed him of much of his potential, ambition, and emotional stability. And through those 12 years of this illness, we shared the “bitterness” of his struggles, familiar to family members of persons with mental illness: revolving door hospitalizations;  scarcity and fragmentation of mental health services; medication costs, side effects and compliance; insurance barriers; housing barriers; barriers at every stage of need. 
But the “sweet”, the sweetest of all, was still having him, having him as part of our family, our lives and the Carrboro community he so loved and enjoyed.

After his first psychotic break in the early 1990s,  when our anger, denial, and sadness emerged, - a wonderful social worker at John Umstead Hospital, David Orivitz, suggested we get involved with NAMI.  He planted the seed but the fruition of our involvement did not begin then.

Several years later, when we read in the paper about the Family-to-Family class, the seed of involvement was fertilized. We knew we needed this support but for years, Drew and we were in crisis and we did not feel we had the energy for another commitment.

Drew later became an active Club Nova member. Through that wonderful community we met several other members and families. When Drew 
had a serious hospitalization in November of 2001, the Club Nova staff, members and family sat vigil with us, hoping and praying he would pull though - and he did.  Sensing our profound need some NAMI members, the Gaddys and Zaragozas urged, even insisted, we attend the Family-to-Family course planned for January 2002. We did, and our tenure with NAMI, mental health education and advocacy emerged.
We have been most actively involved with the Family-to-Family program, initially as class participants, then as teachers and program coordinator. Raymond served this year as NAMI Orange President and as President-Elect in the previous year.  The seeds of involvement sown in the ensuing years since we became active with NAMI have been returned to us ten fold. The “sweetness” of our reflections includes memories of wonderful friends and colleagues we have with NAMI and the mental health community.

We lost Drew again on July 12th, 2005. We lost him physically, to this life as we know it. Our sense of loss, our sadness, our grief has been deeper and longer than we imagined. We miss him so much. However, we have been so blessed, supported and encouraged by our NAMI friends during this loss. Within a few hours of discovering Drew’s death at his apartment, NAMI friends called, came to our home, delivered food. Through the visitation and funeral, NAMI, Club Nova and mental health workers flooded our home, funeral home, and church. The calls, visits and memorial gifts, to our amazement, continue.  We are reaping the “sweet fruit” of friendship and support from the NAMI family. 

 As we move from our present NAMI positions, we want to thank you for the “sweetness” of your friendship amidst such a “bitter-sweet” year. As we look forward, the future holds many challenges and opportunities for us all to positively affect the lives of many others. Will you join us in the important work?



Raymond and Cheryle Atwater can be reached at atwaterhome@earthlink.net or by phone at 919-732-1512. 
Flamer Award honors work of hospital’s  frontline caregivers

By Barbara Nettles-Carlson
N

AMI Orange each year recognizes an outstanding “hands-on” caregiver at John Umstead Hospital with a cash award and framed certificate. The award is named in honor of Mary Magdalene Flamer, who died in a tragic car accident whilst a patient at the hospital.

 Mrs. Etta Perry, health care technician on the medical services unit of the hospital, received the 2005 Flamer award September 27, in a ceremony held during a regular staff meeting.  Mrs. Perry, pictured below with NAMI President Ray Atwater, was selected from among outstanding nominees from each department of the hospital. 
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“Mrs. Perry communicates effectively and performs meticulous care to patients with a variety of psychiatric and medical diagnoses”, wrote her supervisor. “Her calm, motherly voice often decreases patients’ anxiety.  I remember her working with “Mrs. T”, who was demanding and boisterous at times. Mrs. Petty would speak to her calmly in an attempt to determine what she could do for her.  She would then involve her in a diversionary activity such as going outside or looking at a book. These interventions, as well as the extra time spent with this particular patient, resulted in fewer PRN medications.”   

 Exec speaks on NAMI Initiatives in a Changing Environment
By Barbara Nettles-Carlson

N

AMI North Carolina Executive Director Ben Staples spoke at a recent NAMI Orange meeting.  Pointing to the current environment of change, economic uncertainty, and transformation of the state’s mental health system, Staples acknowledged that NAMI, like many non-profits, has experienced declines in giving and membership, and pledged to attend to organizational infrastructure needs. Organizational goals are enhancing  visibility; strengthening advocacy in the NC legislature; and  renewing and expanding our programs such as Family-to-Family, Young Families,  In Our Own Voice,  NAMI on Campus, Helpline.
“We have to improve our membership so we can improve our advocacy so we can change the system”….Ben Staples
Staples urged strong connections between affiliates and local communities, enhancing public visibility and communication; serving on mental health related boards in the community; and appealing strategies to attract new members especially those in ethnic communities.  He urged collaboration with local mental health related groups. About 2.6 percent of the population of the County lives with serious mental illness and if those families were represented in NAMI, we would have over 3000 members (our present membership is 100 family units).   
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 NAMI Orange pres-elect Jay Zaragoza (L) and NAMI NC Executive Director Ben Staples at affiliate meeting
Club Nova To Become Independent

                               By Gary Gaddy
M

any programs operated by OPC (Orange Person Chatham Area Program) are being divested as a result of the state’s mental health reorganization.  Club Nova, the psycho-social rehabilitation clubhouse in Carrboro, has, for a while wanted to be independent.  (Be careful what you pray for!)  It will now have that opportunity.  What was formerly Club Nova’s purely advisory board has incorporated as a private non-profit organization, called Club Nova Communities Inc.(CNCI).  When OPC sent out a Request for Proposals to operate Club Nova, this new entity CNCI submitted a proposal, produced with a lot of work from its board, particularly Joan Pierce, Jay Zaragoza and Jay Miller of Shared Visions Foundation, who is assisting in financial planning.

It turns out that CNCI submitted the only proposal to operate Club Nova (meanwhile Chrysalis Foundation made the only proposals to operate Club Insight in Pittsboro and Club Creative in Roxboro.)  At the most recent OPC board meeting, the board awarded CNCI the contract to operate Club Nova. (And Chrysalis won contracts for the other two clubhouses.) Private operation of Club Nova is scheduled to begin December 15, 2005.  Many details have yet to be negotiated, so it seems unlikely the transfer will happen until next year.

In the meantime Club Nova will need lots of help.  While clubhouse members and staff know how to run a great clubhouse, (they've been doing that for years), divestiture brings new tasks and responsibilities.  Regular volunteer help may be needed just to reduce the workload on them.  Club Nova Communities, Inc. could use volunteers who understand business, legal and financial matters to help in the process of transition. Soon Club Nova will conduct a major fundraising drive to increase Clubhouse space so that more members of our communities can be served.  Those who have seen Club Nova work in lives of our friends and family members over the years will want to help continue that work and expand it to others in our community who need its services. 

Gary Gaddy, a member the CNCI Board, can be reached at garygaddy@mindspring.com
Personal Notes
Congratulations to Verla Insko,  2005 recipient of the Faith Active in Public Life Award.  The award, given by the NC Council of Churches, was created in 1985 to honor a person of faith who works in the public arena for the causes of justice.
Mary Frances Schinhan, 85, longtime NAMI member and supporter, died June 29, 2005 at her Chapel Hill home.  Our sympathy goes out to her family especially daughter Kathy, and sons Danny and Phillip, Jr.  We are grateful for the many gifts to NAMI Orange in her memory. 
Drew Atwater, 24, died peacefully July 12, 2005 having fought a courageous battle against mental  illness for 12 years.  Our sympathy goes out to parents Cheryle and Ray and brother Jonathan, his extended family, and his friends at Club Nova and Booth Rd.  We are grateful for the many gifts to NAMI Orange in Drew’s memory.

John D. Riebel, 88, died September 8, 2005.  John was an active member of NAMI, a professor of physical therapy and one of the founders of the Community Church.  With wife Peggy, John was an indefatigable NAMI volunteer who, in the early years, provided thoughtful leadership, and pitched in wherever the need was from preparing refreshments to folding newsletters. We express sympathy to Peggy and daughter Joy in their loss. 
We express sympathy to Molly, Jay and Kayla Zaragoza in the death of Molly’s mother, who died in September, 2005 after a long illness.
Saturday November 12, Church of Reconciliation
9:30am Confidential sharing group

             10:30am   “Ask the Doctor”
With

John H. Gilmore md
Professor, Dept of Psychiatry

University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill

An Important Message 
 By Barbara Nettles-Carlson
Election of 2005-2006 officers, recognition of new volunteer leaders, and presentation of the budget will take place at the November 12 NAMI Orange County meeting. Officer nominees are Jay Zaragoza, president, and Rosemary Hutchinson recording secretary.   New volunteers  include Lori Reynolds, who will manage the membership data base and send meeting notices by email and postcards; Lisa Hamill, advocacy chair; Virginia Hill, program chair ; and John Gilmore MD, professional representative on the Board. Many thanks to each of you! 
The following vacancies remain among leadership positions in our affiliate. The nominating committee of the Board urgently requests your help in filling these positions
 We are seeking a president elect. This position  essentially provides a “learning curve” year to prepare for the presidency, insuring continuity of leadership and minimizing burnout risk in the president position. The president elect learns the organization and explores issues of interest to him/her; completes ad hoc tasks delegated by the president, and assists in case of the president’s absence, illness or disability. 
We are seeking a treasurer. Having served capably and faithfully in this post, Muriel Easterling has asked for relief. “We don’t need a CPA,” Muriel said, “we need somebody who can balance a bank statement. Some people have a head for numbers, that’s what we need”.  Enumerating what she does, Muriel writes that she checks the post office box every other week; forwards volunteer surveys and membership information and other mail to the appropriate people; makes deposits and writes checks.  “I use   Quicken for bookkeeping” she says. “It could be done by hand but Quicken is easier. Before a Board meeting I enter all the transactions into Quicken. From Quicken, I prepare the financial statement.” The treasurer receives dues and processes them and according to Muriel, “this is tedious and time consuming.  NAMI has an online system which I tried several years ago. At the time, I had a telephone computer connection, and it was slow. Besides the NAMI system had problems. Perhaps they have improved, and with a cable connection, that might be a good way to go”.  We need a person who would welcome this challenge!  
We are seeking a volunteer coordinator.  The volunteer coordinator helps match up volunteers with the tasks that need to be done. He/she receives volunteer surveys that indicate member’s interest in various tasks, and distributes them to the appropriate people. The coordinator assists in recruiting volunteers for specific tasks and or committees. 

We are seeking a sharing time volunteer to be  responsible for facilitating the confidential sharing group that meets 9:30-10:15 on the second Saturday. 
If one of these volunteer opportunities matches your interest and talents….the nominating committee would be really glad to hear from you! Contact Ray Atwater(732-1512) Jay Zaragoza(732-7719)          or Barbara Nettles-Carlson(942-1393) 
do you hear voices when no one else is around?
if so, you may qualify for a free treatment study comparing group cognitive behavioral therapy to group supportive therapy for individuals with schizophrenia or schizoaffective disorder.  in additon you will be paid 
$85.00 to do some short tasks before and after the 12 weeks of treatment as part of this research.  
please call piper meyer(919-843-5262) or email psmeyer@email.unc.edu  if you want to learn more about this study.   

this research has been approved by the unc-chapel hill behavioral institutional review board . Principal investigator david l. penn, phd. unc-ch depts of psychology and psychiatry
        The Reindeer Store

                         By Tim Sussman

The Reindeer Store is a perfect way to give to patients at John Umstead Hospital during the holiday season. This event is part of  the traditional “Operation Santa Claus” operated by the JUH volunteer services. The Reindeer Store is designed as a one-day intergenerational “mall experience” to give patients a shopping experience to enjoy during the holiday season.  
In early December hospital staff and volunteers transform the gym into a shopping mall. The gym is set up in “storefronts”, each selling different types of items from baked goods to clothes. Patients purchase items with the only allowed currency--“reindeer bucks”.  Each patient receives $25 in “reindeer bucks”.  Director of Volunteer Services Linda Dameron says this event has won the hearts of patients and staff alike. 
Here’s how you can help: 

· Donate gifts. Gifts suitable for children, adolescents and adults are needed.  Toys, books, clothing, baked goods, CDs, tapes,   jewelry, perfume, toiletries, games.  ALL ITEMS MUST BE NEW AND UNWRAPPED. 

· Donate money. Your donations help buy gifts and cover the costs of event setup. 

· Buy a cookbook with great recipes from the kitchens of JUH staff. 
Cookbooks($8.00)are available from Barbara Nettles-Carlson, Tim Sussman, and at the November 12. affiliate meeting. All proceeds go to JUH Volunteer Services. 

Tim Sussman will receive gifts and transport them to the hospital. Contact Tim by phone 933-5584 or email mgss@nc.rr.com  Mail monetary donations to: Operation Santa Claus, Volunteer Services/Community Relations, John Umstead Hospital, Butner, NC 27509-1626.

NOTHING TO HIDE: A COMMUNITY DIALOGUE ON MENTAL ILLNESS

By Susan Spalt

Balancing Act, performed by Wambui Bahati on October 1, 2005 was a success!  About 200 people attended the photographic exhibit and stayed for the play. Combined with the photographs, the play provided a gripping description of living and coping with mental illness.
Wambui's performance conveyed a dramatic, sometimes humorous, often poignant view of mental illness. Following the performance, in a "talk-back" session with the audience, she gave further information about her situation.  A controversial aspect of the discussion involved Wambui revealing that she is no longer on medication and not really participating in traditional treatment.  She attributes her current success to lifestyle changes.  While NAMI does not support the notion that one can overcome mental illness alone, most of us have had experience with treatment failures and treatment "miracles" where things happen that we don't expect and cannot explain.



The second big event was also a success.  About 100 teens attended the October 7 Band Jam/Poetry Slam at the ArtsCenter. During intermission the teens viewed the photographs. The Mental Health Association provided “Check Your Head” bracelets. The reception for the Hillsborough opening with Lee Smith and Jaki Shelton-Green is slated for Sunday, October 16, and the exhibit will be at UNC in early November.


We will probably never know how many people participated in these events, picked up materials or were moved to seek or give help related to mental illness. What we do know is that nine organizations worked together to educate our community; many more individuals and organizations have contributed financially.  We all hope that this is just the beginning.  Because we all know how very much more we have to do-together.



Susan Spalt, Nothing to Hide co-coordinator, can be reached at swspalt@mindspring.com
Are You Ready for Medicare D?
Medicare D is a new program helping Medicare recipients pay for prescription drugs. Individuals, families, caregivers, and advocates need to learn the important aspects of the new Medicare drug coverage and how it impacts people with disabilities.   

dual eligibles 
People who receive Medicare and Medicaid benefits are called “dual eligibles.” As a result of federal legislation all dual eligibles will have their Medicaid drug benefit end on December 31, 2005.  It is being replaced by the new Medicare D drug benefit, which begins on January 1, 2006. 

 In late October, 2005 dual eligibles will receive notification by mail of assignment to a Prescription Drug Plan (PDP).  Lists of drugs covered by each PDP are available to be viewed on the internet at www.medicare.gov, or by calling 1-800-633-4227. It is important to check to see that the PDP you are assigned to will cover your current medications. If not, you can request another plan. 

enrollment
For Medicare beneficiaries not automatically assigned to a Prescription Drug Plan, the enrollment period is November 15, 2005 to May15, 2006. You can get help with enrollment by calling Medicare (1-800-633-4227) or by calling the Seniors Health Insurance Agency (SHIIP) at 1-800-443-9354.     

MORE RESOURCES
The North Carolina Division of Medical Assistance (DMA) has a Medicare Part D webpage. 

 http://www.dhhs.state.nc.us/dma/medicare_d/partd.htm
A comprehensive brochure, “Guide to the Transition from Medicaid to Medicare’s prescription Drug Coverage” has been developed by the ARC and the UCP. Visit  www.thearc.org or www.ucp.org
The Medicaid Reference Desk; Visit www.thedesk.info


Update on Mental Health Reform: a Message from Senator Martin Nesbitt and Representative Verla Insko
We know this is a time of great uncertainly about the state and progress of mental health reform. 
Recent news about a possible $28 million reduction in funding to LME’s,  suspension of new funding for community capacity, and yet another delay in CMS(Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services) approval of new service definitions all increase concerns about the sustainability of the system during this time of change. 

We have taken several steps to begin to address these issues:

**We asked House and Senate leadership to appoint new members to the Legislative Oversight Committee as soon as possible. They are now in place. New members are Senators Janet Cowell, Jim Forrester and Vernon Malone, and Representatives Bob Enland and Fred Steen. 

**We have a very able legislative staff in place with Kory Goldsmith the team leader and Lisa Hollowell coming on board from the fiscal staff. 

**We hired two highly experienced outside consultants to work with us during the interim. Larry Thompson and Beth Melcher will be advising us on the issues we see as the most critical: service capacity and management capacity. Larry Thompson is the former LME Director at Western Highlands. He has 38 years in mental health planning and administration.  Beth Melcher is former director and government relations director of NAMI NC. She managed the Science to Service project which produced toolkits for the Best Practice treatments that will be used in North Carolina.  

Along with their help and yours and working with the Department, we know we can resolve the uncertainties and have some concrete solutions before next session. We will keep you informed as developments occur, and you can check our web site for minutes and handouts from each meeting.  
http://www.ncleg.net/committees/jointlegislative_default.htm


Editor’s note: As a member of OPC CFAC, I received this message October 13 by email.  It was widely distributed to stakeholders around the state. Sen Nesbitt and Rep. Insko co-chair Legislative Oversight Committee on MH/DD/SAS.  
Comparing Schizophrenia Drugs
September 21, 2005 editorial,   the New York Times
A

 government-financed study has provided the strongest evidence yet that the system for approving and promoting drugs is badly out of whack.  The study compared five drugs used to treat schizophrenia and found that most of the newest, most heavily prescribed drugs were no better than an older drug that is far cheaper.  The nation is wasting billions of dollars on heavily marketed drugs that have never proved themselves in head-to-head competition against cheaper competitors. 
The whole class of antipsychotic drugs has had undeniable value in blunting the symptoms of schizophrenia, enabling many patients to leave mental hospitals and move into the community. But the first generation of these drugs fell into disfavor because they often caused neurological side effects, like tremors and other involuntary movements.
That spurred the development of a new generation of drugs known as atypical antipsychotics, which now dominate the market and rake in some $10 billion in annual sales.  The trouble is that these new drugs were approved largely on the basis of short-term clinical trials that compared them primarily with placebos, so there was little if any evidence that they were any better than many of the older drugs.  

That gap has been filled by an 18-month clinical trial involving more than 1,400 adults around the nation.  The study, sponsored by the National Institutes of Mental Health, measured how long patients were able to keep taking their assigned drugs before deciding to change, usually because a drug wasn’t working or had intolerable side effects.  Three-fourths of the patients, a shocking number, stopped taking the drug they had been given, suggesting there is a clear need for better treatments.  

The study found that the oldest drug, perphenazine, was as effective and caused no worse side effects than three of the newer drugs. Zyprexa, a new drug made by Eli Lilly, helped patients control symptoms slightly better than the others, but at the cost of serious side effects. 

Doctors should find a trove of useful data in the study to help them decide which drug might be best for a particular patient.  But congress and the Bush administration ought to pay attention as well.  Surely it would make sense to force manufacturers to test their drugs not just against placebos, but against existing drugs that they are seeking to displace.  And surely it would be cost-effective for the government to sponsor large studies comparing a slew of expensive drugs with their cheaper alternatives. 

Editor’s note: A full report by the authors of the study(  commonly called the CATIE study) appears in the September 22, 2005  New England Journal of Medicine.  See “The Effectiveness of Antipsychotic Drugs in Patients with Chronic Schizophrenia”, by Jeffrey Lieberman, Scott Stroup, Joseph McEvoy, Marvin Swartz, et al.  N Engl J Med 2005;353:1209-23.  An editorial about the CATIE study appears in the same issue: “The Choice of Antipsychotic Drugs for Schizophrenia” by Robert Freedman, MD N Engl J Med 353:12.


News Notes
The Board of Directors of the OPC Area Authority and the Board of Directors of the OPC LME, by unanimous votes taken in their respective meetings, have appointed Judy Truitt as Area Director of the OPC Area Authority and Program Director of Orange Person Chatham LME . The county Commissioners of Orange, Person and Chatham Counties subsequently confirmed her appointment.                           

***********************
Ground has been broken for the new Central Region Psychiatric Hospital in Butner. This is the first new state operated psychiatric hospital facility since John Umstead Hospital was opened in 1947. Anticipated completion is   the summer of 2007.  The new hospital will house 432 beds, employ more than 1,100 employees and serve acute mental health needs for more than three million people in the central region of the state. MH/DD/SA Division Director Michael Moseley announced that Patricia Christian, RN, PhD, director of John Umstead Hospital since 1993, has agreed to serve as director of the new hospital.  
                       ***************************
About six weeks after the state finalized its budget, the state Department of Health and Human Services told local mental health offices they have to make a $28 million cut.  Department Secretary Carmen Hooker Odom has proposed to county commissioners and local mental health officials that local offices consolidate some of their administrative duties to save money.  The $28 million represents nearly 18 percent of the local offices’ administrative budget. 

  
 Ray Atwater, president
     732-1512, atwaterhome@earthlink.com
John Gilmore, MD professional representative
  966- 6971  jhgilmore3@netscape.net
 Muriel Easterling, treasurer
    918-3538, easterling@mindspring.com
Gove Elder, faith community outreach

     967-5403, gbelder@intrex.net
Gary Gaddy, at large
     403-9520, garygaddy@mindspring.com
Lisa Hamill, Advocacy

    933-8941, lisahamill@earthlink.net

Wadleigh Harrison, Helpline
     942-0355, wadleigh67@yahoo.com
Virginia Hill, Program

542-1029, vahill@duke.edu
Rosemary Hutchinson, Secretary

408-0490 rosemaryhutchinson@hotmail.com
Barbara Nettles-Carlson, newsletter
     942-1393, unikorn@bellsouth.net
Molly Pratt, meeting manager

929-6888,mcpratt@bellsouth.net
Susan Spalt, publicity & development

967-3054, swspalt@mindspring.com
Tim Sussman, consumer representative
      933-5584, mgss@nc.rr.com
Jay Zaragoza, president elect

732-7719, k1ywy@aol.com
NAMI Orange County is a local affiliate of the National Alliance for Mental Illness, a non-profit organization dedicated to support, education and advocacy on behalf of individuals with mental illness and their families. The Board of Directors meets every other second Sunday 3-5pm in the Carol Woods conference room, 750 Weaver Dairy Rd. Meetings are open to the membership.
Local Helpline: 919-929-7822
North Carolina Helpline: 1-800-451-9682

Websites:  local: www.namiorange.org
State: www.naminc.org
National: www.nami.org
NEW RESOURCE:  A consumer-run non-crisis Information & Referral Call Center.  Operated by the Mental Health Association in North Carolina, this service provides disability specific information, referrals and assistance in understanding North Carolina’s changing system of mental health care. Call 8:00am-6:00pm Mon-Fri. Phone: 1-800-897-7494 

Peer BRIDGERs of Orange County Peer Support Group Meetings, Tuesdays, 2:30-3:30pm. New permanent home: OPC Northside Clinic, 412A Caldwell St.  Peer Bridgers is a group for mental health consumers who need support in developing a community during their days of recovery,  offering hope to those who have been(at some point in the past)hospitalized as a mental health consumer, or struggling with mental health recovery. No cost. Phone 942-8083.  

“Brushes With Life” art show will be at the Carrboro Branch of the Orange Co. library, at McDougle School, until October 30.  Artists  live with mental illness; many are members of Club Nova. “Brushes with Life” gallery is sponsored by the UNC-CH Department of Psychiatry.
            Calendar
Saturday November 12 9:30-11:30AM NAMI Orange Meeting, Church of Reconciliation, 110 Elliot Rd.  9:30 Confidential sharing time.  10:30 “Ask the Doctor”, with John H. Gilmore MD, Professor, Dept of Psychiatry, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill.  
Sunday November 13, 3-5PM Board of Directors meeting, Conference Room, Carol Woods Retirement Community, 750 Weaver Dairy Rd. 
Tuesday November 15, 7-9PM, Mental Health Association Fall Forum, “Stigma and Mental Illness”. At Binkley Baptist Church, 1712 Willow Drive. Speaker: Anna Scheyette, Professor, School of Social Work, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. 
Saturday, December 10, NAMI Orange Christmas Potluck. Host TBA. 

NAMI Orange County      News & Views           Vol. 9 No. 4,  Fall 2005
Please join our membership.  Annual dues are $35.00 for the calendar year(January-December). For those with limited incomes Open Door membership ($3.00) is available.   Dues give you membership in Orange County, North Carolina and National NAMI. Make check payable to NAMI Orange County. Mail with completed form to NAMI Orange County, PO Box 4201, Chapel Hill, NC 27515

Thank you for your support! 
NAME________________________          PHONE:____________________ EMAIL________________________

MAILING ADDRESS_______________________________________________________________

____Annual membership dues ($35.00 regular or $3.00 open door)
____Donation (tax deductible)

____Please remove my name from your mailing list
NAMI Orange County is a 501(c)(3) organization. Your donation  is tax deductible. 




An Affiliate of the National Alliance for Mental Illness
PO Box 4201, Chapel Hill  NC  27515-4201 
namiorange.org 
Helpline: 919-929-7822
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Mental illnesses are brain disorders
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